Clayton/ Deer Park Historical Society Minutes, February 10, 2024, at 316 East Crawford on A Street, Deer Park (Margaret and East A Street)


In attendance: Bill Sebright, Mike Wolfe, Bev Sims, Bill Sims, Linda Dyck, John Odynski, Virginia Odynski, Shauneen Flugel, Collin Flugel, Hazel Flugel, Bill Phipps, Lee Eickmeyer, Warren Strong, Mary Jo Reiter, Rachelle Fletcher, Grace Hubal, Mark Wagner, Wally Parker, Rick Osterback, Larry Bowen, Dale Dyck, Roberta Reiter, Mike Reiter, Dan Stansbury, Shelah Riggins, Frank Hollingshead, Pam Brodrick, Rick Brodrick, Leo Zimmerer and Tom Costigan. Possibly our highest attendance ever.


Society President Bill Sebright called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM.  He reported that: 1) This is a response from Ed Kingrey, DPHS class of 1956, to Mike's old mill pond story- “After I left the air force in 1964 and returned to Deer Park, I worked the maintenance department at the saw mill under supervisor Bob Huffman. I knew Bob from my childhood when he was living near me and working at the Clayton Brickyard.
 One day, it was noticed that the mill pond was lowering to the point that it was endangering the ability to float logs so that they could be transported up into the mill.

We discovered that one end of a log had jammed the gate open, at the south end of the pond, and was unable to lower and keep the pond at appropriate level.

It took some doing, but Bob and I were able to dislodge the obstruction and lower the gate, bringing the pond back to desired level.

Lee Bossart was Harvey Coe's foreman at the mill at the time. He was intently watching me down in the mess, freeing the gate. He expressed his thanks by giving me a pay raise. I think I went from $2.50 an hour to $3.50 an hour with the title of "Carpenter." Not bad for 1966!” 2) Rick Brodrick and Mike Reiter altered the paper towel dispensers so they will use 8 inch rolls instead of 10 inch. This saved the Society about $100. We don't have to buy new dispensers or new rolls. 3) Thanks to Mike and Roberta for vacuuming our building yesterday! 4) He filled out forms to have our booth at the Clayton Fair again this year.

Society Vice President- No one has stepped forward to become Vice President.


Society Treasurer Mark Wagner reported: The main checking account ended the month at $19,357.50. There were deposits of $450.00. Two checks were written, one for $258.00 for insurance and one for $35.00 for Rotary signage. The web hosting account ended the month at $1.417.46 with a withdrawal of $17.25 for web hosting.  The Brickyard Day account is $1,894.42. The Eagle fund account is $9,154.65. 


Society Secretary Tracy Strong: Is vacationing on the Oregon Coast.

Webmaster Damon Smathers reported by email:  1) Issue #3 of "Letters & Brickbats" has been published and uploaded to the website.  This is a 20 page issue focusing on the Washington Brick & Lime Company in Clayton (the Clayton Brickyard).  It can be downloaded here: https://cdphs.org/lettersbrickbats---newsletters.html.  2) We are also working on a new index for our "Letters & Brickbats" Publication that will make searching for subject matter relatively easy online.  

Facebook Page Administrator Shauneen Flugel reported: There were 8,800 people reached and there are 854 followers. There were 2,500 engagements (likes, shares, clicks). We are ready to monetize! Shauneen and Mark will get together to link our Facebook page and the bank. Homelink is also interested in tours of our building.

Letters/Brickbats Editor Wally Lee Parker reported: 1) In 1893 construction began on the Washington Brick, Lime, and Manufacturing Company’s brick plant at Clayton.  Operations there ceased in 1957, and the lifeless factory was deliberately reduced to rubble in the spring of 1961.  Issue #3 of the society’s new newsletter - now uploaded to the website - carries the first segment of a several-part article recounting the nature of the work being done there – much of that history told through the words of Eddie Olson and other former employees.  2) Regarding these newsletters, our new design is intended to reduce the editorial pressures induced by page-counts, deadlines, and the task of reformatting each newsletter into differing configurations – all this, among other things, I hope making the inevitable transition to another editor, or editors, easier.  By reformatting we’re reducing the number of pages in each issue to however many the word count within the stories being told necessitate – meaning potentially as few pages as one.  The PDFs being uploaded to the website should allow anyone to print copies on their own printer, including double-sided hard copies if their home printer has said duplexing capability, or they understand how to do such manually.

Mike Reiter: 1) Showed the video of his group moving Bob Dyck's dozer off the hill. Mike and Dan Huffman put it together. This is a link to watch it- https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hSHoJU4mBCk  2) Brought an item from a December 3, 1964, Tribune honoring R. R. Grove. After 50 years he was retiring and closing his store. There were names of many of the area's citizens. 3) Wyatt Zimmerer will get started on the Eagle cover as soon the ground is dry enough to drive on. 4) He suggested that we put pictures of important pioneers on the west wall above Harry Dueber's murals.


Our next meeting is scheduled for Saturday, March 9, 2024, at 10:00 AM at our building. 

Meeting adjourned at 11:00 AM.


Minutes submitted by Grace Hubal, acting secretary. 

